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Kia ora  

 

I refer to your social media post of 31 October 2023 in which you request the following under 

the Official Information Act 1982 (OIA): 

All documents you hold that discuss this UN appointment. 

 

Given the context of your social media post, we have interpreted your request to be for: 

all documents held by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade(MFAT) relating to the 

appointment of the Islamic Republic of Iran as Chair of the Social Forum of the Human 

Rights Council held on 2 and 3 November 2023. 

 

There are five documents which contain information that is in scope of your request. 

 

One document, titled Meeting note: Iranian Solidarity Group, 30 May 2023 contains one 

paragraph in scope of your request. This paragraph is withheld in full under section 9(2)(ba)(i) 

of the OIA, to protect the supply of confidential information by another party. 

 

The remaining four documents are email chains, containing significant amounts of duplication. 

These email chains, with duplications removed, are attached and have been released to you 

with some information withheld under the following sections of the OIA: 

 6(a): to avoid prejudicing the security or defence of New Zealand or the international 

relations of the New Zealand Government;  

 6(b)(i): to protect the passing of information from another government on a confidential 

basis; 

 9(2)(a): to protect individuals’ privacy;  

 9(2)(g)(i): to protect the free and frank expression of opinions by departments; and 

 9(2)(g)(ii): to protect officers and employees from improper pressure or harassment. 

 

Where the information has been withheld under section 9 of the OIA, we have identified no 

public interest in releasing the information that would override the reasons for withholding it.  

 

Please note that it is our policy to proactively release our responses to official information 

requests where possible. Therefore, our response to your request (with your personal information 

removed) may be published on the Ministry website: www.mfat.govt.nz/en/about-us/contact-

us/official-information-act-responses/  

Personal details removed for proactive release
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If you have any questions about this decision, you can contact us by email at: 

DM-ESD@mfat.govt.nz. You have the right to seek an investigation and review by the 

Ombudsman of this decision by contacting www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or freephone 

0800 802 602. 

 

Nāku noa, nā 

 
 

Sarah Corbett 

for Secretary of Foreign Affairs and Trade 

 






















